New Lebanon Regular Council Meeting, June 6, 2023, Meeting Minutes

The Meeting was called to order at 7:30pm by Mayor Arriola. The invocation given followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.

Verbal Roll Call of Council Members:

Council Members:

Christopher Sands	Present
Carol Macmann	Present
Gale B. Joy	Present
Lyndon Perkins	Present
Nicole Adkins	Present
Tammy Loch	Present
Raymond Arriola	Present

Others Present:

Police Chief Hensley	
CFO/Clerk of Council Hinson	
Municipal Manager Madden	
Law Director Keener	

Approval of the May 16, 2023 regular meeting minutes. Any corrections or changes?

Council Member Sands, the pictures that Ms. Sexton showed us has not been given to anyone in Council. I want that on record that they are not available for any public record request. However, Mr. Back did give me his pictures at the end of that meeting on May 16th.

All in favor of accepting the minutes, say "I." All opposed?

7 I's and zero no, minute approved.

Law Directors comments.

Law Director, none.

Old Business.

Third reading of Ordinance 2023-05, An Ordinance directing the Board of Elections of Montgomery County, Ohio to place on the ballot at the election to be held on November 7, 2023 the question of whether the Municipality of New Lebanon, Ohio should effect a Governmental Electricity Aggregation Program with opt out provisions pursuant to Section 4928.20 and a Natural Gas Aggregation Program with opt out provisions pursuant to Section 4929.26 of the Ohio Revised Code.

Motion to adopt ordinance 2023-05 by Vice Mayor Loch, seconded by Council Member Adkins.

Roll Call:

Council Member Perkins	yes
Council Member Adkins	yes
Vice-Mayor Loch	yes
Council Member Sands	yes

Council Member Macmann	yes
Council Member Joy	yes
Mayor Arriola	yes

7 yes 0 no motion carries.

Manager Madden, I just wanted to give an update on Lawson. Service Department believe they have the area of the leak and they're hoping to start working on that later this week or early next week.

New Business.

Resolution 2023-03, a resolution submitting to the electors of the Municipality of New Lebanon at the election of November 7, 2023, the renewal of the 5.0 mill, five (5) year levy for the general construction, reconstruction, resurfacing, and repair of streets, roads, and bridges within the Municipality of New Lebanon, Ohio per ORC § 5705.19 (G) and for constructing, rehabilitating, repairing, or maintaining sidewalks, walkways, trails, bicycle pathways or similar improvements, or acquiring ownership interests in land necessary for the foregoing improvements within the Municipality of New Lebanon, Ohio per ORC § 5705.19 (PP) and directing the Montgomery County, Ohio Board of Elections to place the issue on the ballot.

Public Comments on this resolution.

Shannon Bemis, 130 Bronwood Street, so when we did the walking path at Don Rusk, what was that paid out of?

Manager Madden, that was paid out of general fund.

Shannon Bemis, so when you're putting on this renewal of the levy, it's saying bicycle pathway

Manager Madden, that's what's written into that Ohio Revised Code. We only use it to resurface and repair streets.

Shannon Bemis, so if this passes, this will only be used for street repair.

Manager Madden, which is the same thing, yes, it's been used for since it was initially passed in 2015.

Shannon Bemis, I just wanted clarification on that. Thank you.

Glen Hughes, 285 Yorkwood Drive, on a levy such as this, how does it become like a permanent deal? Because something that's going to be ongoing from now on. You're always going to need repairs to streets, repairs to sidewalks. What entails to make that work?

Manager Madden, it'd be the same fashion as what we're putting on here. It's basically a five-year renewable levy. We would just have to put it on as a continuing levy so it would become a permanent levy at that point. I think initially it was put on as a renewal levy – to be renewed each time – because we wanted to make sure people had confidence that roads were getting done and things were changing, and it wasn't just a permanent levy that was sitting there. So I think that's why, and this gives everyone a chance every five years to say, "no, we don't think you're

spending it correctly, we don't think you're doing what you're supposed to. So I think that's why it was put on originally as a continued.

Glen Hughes, and then my other question, if there's a surplus – there probably never will be – but if just by chance there is, where does that go? Would they reduce that amount?

Manager Madden, no, it stays in that fund. And yes, it does happen sometimes.

Mayor Arriola, and if I may also say, since 2015 the following streets — 14 streets have been repaired: North Clayton Rd, Lufkin Ave, Gregory Ave, Avon Oak, part of Lawson Ave, Gloria, Marilee Dr, Capri Pl, part of Bronwood, Laredo, Yorkwood, Yale off of South Church St, South Clayton Rd, and Johnsville-Brookville Rd up to the corporate line.

Shannon Bemis, Yale was done with this?

Manager Madden, the short end of Yale, off of Church Street. So my question is, the last meeting I asked what we'd be doing for our 2023 street levy and I have not heard back from you.

Mayor Arriola, that's gonna be Waite Ave and part of Homeway.

Shannon Bemis, and when will that start?

Manager Madden, that hasn't gone out for bid yet.

Paul Boggs, 138 Glenada Court, I just wanted to see what the balance is on that right now on the road construction – what is the balance the Village has left for that?

Manager Madden, right now, about \$220,000 because we haven't spent any yet this year.

Motion to adopt resolution 2023-03 by Council Member Sands, seconded by Vice Mayor Loch.

Roll Call:

yes
yes

7 yes 0 no motion carries.

Resolution 2023-04, a resolution authorizing the Municipal Manager to submit an application for the NatureWorks 29th round grant program through the Ohio Department of Natural Resources. The application is for grant funding for outdoor public recreation purposes. This submission is for a grant to reconstruct the tennis courts at Don Rusk Park.

Comments on this resolution.

Council Member Perkins, does this cut the school out of this?

Manager Madden, no, they'll still pay for part of this. We're still trying to see how much and what's going to happen. We have to see if we get the grant first.

Motion to adopt resolution 2023-03 by Council Member Macmann, seconded by Vice Mayor Loch.

Roll Call:

Vice-Mayor Loch	yes
Council Member Sands	yes
Council Member Macmann	yes
Council Member Joy	no
Mayor Arriola	yes
Council Member Perkins	yes
Council Member Adkins	yes

6 yes 1 no motion carries.

Public Comments.

Natasha Farley, 136 Bronwood Street, I just had a couple of questions about the drone rules. I appreciate you sending that over to me. I did look over it and it really looked pretty cut and dry, like a copy and paste kind of policy, and I had a few questions about it. First of in 606.4 in the policy it states that there is supposed to be an appointed program coordinator. Who is that?

Police Chief, Captain Chambers.

Natasha Farley, also in that it's says that there is a long list of required protocols that are supposed to be developed by this program coordinator. Are those being worked and will those be available to the public to see?

Police Chief, those are being worked on, and they will be available for the public to see. It's public record.

Natasha Farley, about how long until they will be ready?

Police Chief, I really don't know. But hopefully the sooner, the better. It's one of those things; it's going to be on going anyway. Even if we come up with a fairly exhausted list, we're certainly happy to add to it if new developments occur or if there's something we get out there in the real world and discover that we need to make some changes. So it'll be updated fairly regularly as well. But yeah, it'll be available.

Natasha Farley, also in 606.5, it says that the drone should not be used for conducting personal business. It also states that there shouldn't be any images that violate protectable privacy interests, like people's backyards. Well, the drone was used to take photographs of a community event, which in my opinion is conducting personal business and also in those photos the aerial photos, you can clearly see into people's backyards which also violates the protectable privacy. So doesn't that mean you've already violated your own drone policy?

Police Chief, I would disagree with that first of all because it is a community event, it's being staffed and we're paying our police officers to be there. Utilizing the drone to take photos of and aerial footage of the parade in no way to me sounds like personal.

Natasha Farley, I am still lacking the ability to understand how that is conducting police business. Because that is what the drone was purchased for was police business. And then like I said, the photos that you posted in a public forum also contained images of people's private yards.

Police Chief, these are not directed towards anyone's backyard specifically. You can see the general area.

Natasha Farley, again still, taking photos of a community event is personal business, it has nothing to do with police business. Just because it was a community event that involved police officers and firemen and such, does not make it police business and you have already violated your own drone policy which you just copy and pasted one.

Police Chief, I appreciate your opinion. I respectfully disagree with you on both counts.

Natasha Farley, I mean disagreeing with him doesn't change the fact that it's literally in wording that you are violating your own policy. All of you did. Approving the use of this for photos that have nothing to do with police business is in a direct violation of your own policy.

Police Chief, again, I would respectfully disagree. However, if that's what you believe, there is complaint process, you can file a complaint with the Municipal Manager if you feel that I violated or our officers to violated policy.

Natasha Farley, well, I guess we'll be moving forward with that avenue because again, like I said, that is a direct violation of your own policy you just copy and pasted. Thank you.

Joshua Farley, 136 Bronwood Street, Gale, I just wanted to know why you turned down or said no to the resolution 2023-04.

Council Member Joy, probably isn't the right forum, but I believe that the government to government grant process is nothing more than government welfare. And if we're doing something in this community, it should be the residents of this community that's paying for it, not Lima or Youngstown or Cleveland.

Joshua Farley, I was just curious from the heart. So, the parade I guess was police business, but was the tennis court photographs police business.

Police Chief, it's government business. It's Village business.

Joshua Farley, so is there an agency that we can file a complaint to that is not Glena?

Police Chief, I suppose you could probably consult with the Ohio Ethics Commission.

Joshua Farley, no, I know that you know another one.

Police Chief, okay, what do I know?

Joshua Farley, you'll find out. Thank you guys. You cannot violate your own policy, openly print it on your internet, and then get away with it.

Shannon Bemis, 130 Bronwood Street, so off of the drone thing, I haven't really read the policy. I appreciate you sending it over. My personal opinion – and I think the council can agree – I got a lot of heat for supporting the drones. I think it's a necessary tool for police officers to do their work. You appeal to us on missing children, missing elderly – we even joked around about missing dogs, but we know it would not ever be used for that. But it was really sold to multiple people in a council meeting that it was strictly for police business because the concern was an invasion of privacy aspect of it. Which I'm like, "oh no, it's fine." But then, I understand the aerial view of the tennis court and the parade, which isn't official - I mean, it's an NLYA parade. It's not anything to do with council. I do agree that we were kind of sold - I supported you wanting drones for police business, not for miscellaneous business. And it was very clear. I went back through the meeting minutes. It was very clear on warrants. That you said, you've served more warrants here than you have in your entire police career. I went back through all of it and it was it was pretty cut and dry as far as what it's use would be, and I do feel like now it's being used for other things that I would have not supported had you been started using it for other things like this. I will look at the drawing policy further and I'm sure I'll have some more feedback. The Nerf wars have been going on through town. My question is, if a kids in the street with a nerf gun, can they be criminally charged?

Police Chief, for playing with the nerf gun in the middle of the street? I would say probably not, unless they're impeding the flow of traffic. I would say that's probably the only time an officer would probably get involved in that. I mean quite frankly I see, you know, kids walking out or even walking along the sidewalks, instead of using the sidewalks using the road, I don't stop and write them a ticket. I usually just tell them "hey, would you mind getting up on the sidewalk."

Shannon Bemis, the Nerf wars are over. An officer did threaten with criminal changes last night for playing in the street. Not impeding traffic, very respectful kids. So I just wanted to ask clarification from the Police Chief. Is there a BMV going into the court building? Or other discussions?

Manager Madden, right now, there are discussions.

Shannon Bemis, the pursuit last night. I appreciate the press release you did. Where did the officers stop? You said that when they saw it became unsafe, where did the officers stop?

Police Chief, just after they left the Village limits. They discontinued the pursuit after they left the western edge. I can't tell you if it was 100 feet or a thousand feet. I don't know exactly because I have yet to review the footage. I've been away on training but I have been briefed on it. At this point, it appears no policies were violated. And fortunately there were onlyintominor injuries — the suspects are going to be held accountable.

Shannon Bemis, which I'm glad to hear. My friend was almost killed in it last night and she came and gave you guys a statement last night. So the officers were at Stockslagers because they were immediately there. So the press released was a little deceiving because she had the car literally,

like this right next to her. But she pulled right out to Stockslagers as the officer had already had the guy with his hands up. So i just wanted clarification on that. Also, one last question, when will you be putting the Charter review suggestions bringing forward to council?

Manager Madden, the ordinance will go to Council next meeting.

Shannon Bemis, didn't you say it had to be turned in I thought you said by July.

Manager Madden, no it has to be to the Board of Elections by the end of July, so we have time.

Shannon Bemis, so we'll only have two readings in July.

Manager Madden, and one in June. I said the next meeting.

Shannon Bemis, and then i think that's going to be it. Oh, you know, all of you and the mayor, you especially, you say that you encourage people to come up here and talk. And you only meet twice a month. And I just want to say if you really truly want us to come up here and speak, limiting us — I understand if there's 20 people that want to speak for five minutes that gets excessive, but when you only have three people signed up, give us 10 minutes. I feel very rushed with what I'm saying, and if you truly, genuinely want to hear what the citizens want to say, then you would take that into consideration because this whole timing thing is a little ridiculous in my opinion. Have a good night everybody.

Manager Madden, well and I agree with you to that to some of that Shannon, but some of this can be a phone call to the office. If they have a question about the drone policy, they can call the Chief anytime. He's more than willing to talk to them. It doesn't have to be in an open forum like this. I get it; they want it to be on Facebook live and public, but they can give him a call at any time, and he will sit down and go over that drone policy.

Mayor Arriola, the other thing you asked for was for us to have an email, We all have an email address. And I've only had received one email and it's from Mr. Hughes.

Shannon Bemis, and I emailed the Municipal Manager on May 16th about the tennis court asking if it was going to be shut down because they're not safe, and I never heard a reply so I will always be here at meetings on record.

Manager Madden, I don't have an email from you.

Shannon Bemis, I sent you pictures of the tennis courts, and said it was unsafe and I feel like it should be shut down. It's a safety hazard. There's literally five inch cracks in it. Like, if a kid goes in there, their foot is going to go through it.

Manager Madden, the only email I have from you is the rocks out front.

Shannon Bemis, I'll resend it and I'll screenshot that I sent it on the 16th. Regardless, then you're email doesn't work because this has happened multiple times, but I will always be here on record. It's a trust issue, let's just say, So have a good night.

Theresa Cooper, 443 Hazlehurst, the reason that we do it here in public – I didn't know that we had a drone. That's my fault; I didn't attend the meetings but I didn't know. Now that I know, I

am not very happy at all. I personally would think that probably two-thirds of the citizens of the Village do not know we have a drone and that we're using it. And that it does take pictures of the backyards. And it does invade my privacy. I do not like that. It goes against our Fourth Amendment. What I really wanted to come up about was the Nerf wars were going on. I woke up one night and saw three police cars outside my front door. And I'm like, "whoa, what's going on on my street?" It was the Nerf kids, but they were sitting there, having fun, and they were doing their stuff, and I had no problem with it at all. I was kind of wondering why we had all the police cars there for a little bit. I thought that was a little strange. I didn't know what they had done, but they were good kids. They really talked about it, and they had so much fun doing it. You know how they do that when they're teenagers? I did have a question about the water meters. I know that you were looking into and finding some water meters. And Vandalia they just put out water meters, and they said in a daily news that they usually only last 10 to 12 years.

Manager Madden, you're talking about installing the water meters? We were looking for company to install them.

Theresa Cooper, but I have a water meter. It's one of those old ones with the - you hook it on the side of the house. And it was put in before I moved in there, so I know it's been at least seven years, and how unreliable those water meters are. For three months, I got the exact same usage on my water, and they are supposedly actual readings. I thought that was rather strange. I had it even go back and kind of look because I usually pay more, and I was kind of like, "oh, this is weird." So I was just wondering how the water meter search was going. I know that Vandalia's paying an arm and a leg. Quite frankly. But they are much larger than we are. You cannot compare the Village of New Lebanon to Miamisburg or to Vandalia. We are kind of like our own little island here. So I was just wondering how that was going?

Manager Madden, at this point we have not come across a company that will come out and do the installs, and it has to be cost effective.

Theresa Cooper, where have you been looking?

Manager Madden, well there's some there's a couple different companies that do it, but there's not one that has the time to do it either – that's the other problem. So we've been doing the installs ourselves. I don't have the number of how many are installed at this point.

Theresa Cooper, how many houses are there in New Lebanon?

Manager Madden, water meters? I believe around 1,400. Don't quote me on that.

Theresa Cooper, that's kind of about what I thought. I know mine is very, very old, and I don't think it's very accurate. But that's my thoughts. But yes, I was excited to see the kids playing nerf. And can we do something about the pond? It's green.

Manager Madden, I understand that and it's a natural ecosystem. I say this every year.

Theresa Cooper, I know you do.

Manager Madden, the algae forms because it gets hot out, and there's not enough water in that pond. There's fish in there. They just don't eat it fast enough apparently.

Theresa Cooper, could we get more fish?

Manager Madden, I'm not sure if that would help because that would create more yuck too.

Glen Hughes, 285 Yorkwood, first of all, I'd like say, thanks. You did respond, and it was on my email that I did send to you. I was just curious, back to the road – part of it. As for 35, do we get special grants because it's a throughway, to repair those roads?

Manager Madden, technically, it's a state route so the state can repair it, and we're on the rotation for them to repair it for I think '25. So that's kind of where that's at, but I call them about every six months and harass them to try to get them to like move it up but they're saying it's 70 percent good the last time i talked to them

Glen Hughes, that was kind of was my question was because there's some spots in there, really bad spots.

Manager Madden, it's on my list to call them again.

Glen Hughes, okay, that's all I wanted.

Administrative staff comments

Police Chief, the only thing I have is at the last meeting Mrs. Farley asked me what my top five priorities for the New Lebanon Police Department are. I did put some thought into this, and you indicated that the public should hear this and I agree with that. So my top five priorities for the new level of police department a number one preservation of life. Number two is protection of the rights of all persons residing in and visiting our community. Number three is education and training. Number four is collaboration. And number five is fidelity to justice. Now that's my priorities. However if you have some suggestions or anyone else has some suggestions to improve that list or add to it, I would be more than happy to hear those. If council wants to hear them, they can. If not, you call me; my phone's always on — usually during business hours is better. But that's what I came up with.

Comments for Police Chief.

Council Member Adkins, Mr. Thomas got ahold of me about the issue about the Dayton Food Bank that was having traffic issues. And I want to give you guys a thanks. I know he said that there was a couple police officers that was giving them a hard time because the buildup on the traffic. But then he talked to the Mayor, and he talked to you and Gretchen. And you guys went out Monday to be able to work with the traffic. And then our Mayor actually volunteered at the food pantry over there at the Dayton Food Bank. And I just wanted to say thank you because it is very crucial. They did have 150 families. And it's something that is very needed, and it's really only one time a month. So it's not like, you know, the traffic was getting bigger and bigger. Because — a lot of you guys know I run a food pantry too with God's Grace — but we do on a Wednesday with the City of Dayton. You have to think of how roads a little bit narrow. We'll do

over 800 to a thousand families on a Wednesday. So you know, the needs there, so thank you both for taking the time out of your day, and thanks Gretchen for going out and utilizing it and making it work, instead of just shutting it down.

Manager Madden, well let's explain that a little bit further. The reason we have the issue is that they do it at the courthouse, and so we need them to snake the cars through the courthouse parking lot and not blocked Clayton Road, because they end up blocking the firehouse. So they can't block firehouse because ambulances can't get out, the fire trucks can't get out. So that's why it was an issue with them coming down and blocking.

Council Member Adkins, have you ever think about asking about the other way, instead of coming down Clayton this way, letting them come in this way. Just change the line up.

Police Chief, if I may, we've been working with them for over a year, trying to coordinate. I've asked their coordinator to email me and call me. We've gone over there numerous times. Generally, when we get over there some of the people are so good about it. There's one fellow that's over there. He already starts getting people lined up and doing it. But if we get called away for other calls and we are not there, he doesn't really have any authority to do that. And I will tell you that on a few occasions when our officers have been trying to get people snaked in, some of the volunteers there have been very standoffish with the officers, so that's why I've tried to address it with their director. But in this particular case, Tom did reach out to me. He said he is only a volunteer. I sent him a map with the drawing of what to do that I had prepared months ago, but I've not heard from their director after numerous attempts. So what we do is just go over there, try to get people off the roadway, not just because of the fire department and all the emergency vehicles, but additionally because when people start trying to go around those or looking at them, somebody's going to get hurt; that's going to be a crash. If you have kids or other pedestrians crossing the roadway there, we need that roadway clear so that's why we do it. But yes, I think that, with Tom's help, I think it's going to be better from here on out, especially with the court now vacating that building. Now of course once it's put back into use, you know, we may have to reconfigure things again, but I think it's working out very well now.

Council Member Adkins, now, on the director, who you contacting?

Police Chief, I do not remember.

Council Member Adkins, because I would get a hold of Michelle Riley. She's the CEO. And if you have any problems, I got a cell phone number I could call 24 hours a day.

Police Chief, did you say Michelle Riley? Would it be too much trouble for you to send me an email with her contact information?

Mayor Arriola, Chief, I have her email. I could give it to you.

Council Member Adkins, and I could give you a cell phone, too.

Mayor Arriola, I would say that Tom did a fantastic job because Gretchen had to leave. He made sure the cars were going back and forth so we didn't have an issue at all.

Council Member Adkins, and well, what it sounds like to you that they have different volunteers. So usually the Dayton Food Bank only sent one or two people out that is actually from the Dayton Food Bank. They rely the rest from the volunteers. So that could change at any given time. So if you have a really structural plan and you work with Michelle on it, I know it'll get done.

Police Chief, that sounds great. Thank you.

Fire department.

Manager Madden, the only thing is the smog and the smoke and everything is from the Canadian wildfires.

Zoning and Compliance, nothing.

Comments for Zoning.

Council Member Loch, I have some public comments from where they started cleaning out down there by Lawson and Church. It's making it very easy for people to turn out.

Chief Financial Officer, nothing.

Service department.

Manager Madden, the dog waste stations are in, in the parks. The tot playground equipment is scheduled to be installed hopefully later this week. And the paving has been done from the main line back to the bathrooms.

Comments for service.

Council Member Adkins, I got a couple things. One is about the sewer that's on my street on Main Street. Now it's got like a foot tree growing out of it and it's going to keep on growing if somebody doesn't clean it out. And another thing who was responsible to put the flags up for the military?

Manager Madden, service department does that.

Council Member Adkins, okay, I know they wasn't all put up before the Memorial Day. Is there a reason why?

Manager Madden, they weren't here. They were supposed to be shipped, and they didn't get here in time. There was a shipping issue.

Council Member Adkins, okay, because my neighbor actually paid to have one done, and she was very upset.

Manager Madden, it should be up at this point.

Council Member Adkins, it is now. I had to go and find it for her.

Manager Madden, it got up like the next day.

Council Member Adkins, because she was crying and everything because she didn't get the see her husband on Memorial Day and she said she paid over almost over a year ago that she paid for it, and she was very upset about it. But another thing is, now, when do they get taken down?

Manager Madden, they are up through Veteran's Day.

Council Member Adkins, and then what happens to the flag after they're done? Do they get the flag?

Manager Madden, yeah.

Municipal Managers comments.

Manager Madden, I have a couple things. I have a couple questions for you guys. The Stagecoach Days are moving along. We did a survey out asking about beer in the park, and we asked the question and 74 percent said they were interested in that. But then the question is, are they interested in it as a beer garden or a walk around type thing for the event? And so I'm kind of curious to where – kind of straw pull – like where everyone stands; if they're comfortable with beer at the event in general, if they would prefer to be in a beer garden or if they're comfortable with it being a walk around type of beer event.

Mayor Arriola, 58 percent said they're okay with people walking around with them.

Manager Madden, so because we'll have to do a resolution for you guys to waive the alcohol in the park for that event. So it's kind of up to you guys whether you're comfortable with it or not comfortable with it. And then we still have to find a vendor to actually do it. So I'm just kind of seeing what's going on before we put any more efforts into — because if council says, no, they don't want a beer garden or they don't want to be walking around the beer, then we're not going to put effort into finding the people.

Council Member Perkins, is there a limit on how many beers they're going to have there?

Manager Madden, we can put that on there, that they would get a bracelet of some sort, and then there would be something that would have to limit them. And they'd have to be ID'd and everything.

Council Member Perkins, we talking one or two beers, or three, more? I'd limit two.

Manager Madden, but the question I'm asking here is, are you okay with us having beer at Stagecoach for one? And two, would you prefer it in a beer garden, so a locked in area? Or are you okay with them having it and carrying it around

Council Member Perkins, I'm for a beer garden?

Council Member Sands, I think I'd prefer a beer garden.

Council Member Macmann, I think I'd prefer a beer garden.

Council Member Joy, personally, I feel it's a family event, and I would rather it not be there at all.

Council Member Adkins, and I'd have been agree with Gale; it's a family and you got a bunch of kids.

Council Member Loch, I go to a lot of festivals that have beer at them, and they are very successful with the community. And they have kids there. But most of them are in a beer garden setting, where they can only can have alcohol in that area. So garden.

Council Member Macmann, and we've done that before.

Manager Madden, we've done that before. We've done that for two different events.

Council Member Macmann, this isn't the first time we've done this.

Manager Madden, okay, so we'll look into a beer garden and who can run it and how it can be regulated.

Council Member Perkins, they gonna have cups in the beer garden, not bottles?

Manager Madden, correct, I mean probably. The other thing I have is, our first meeting in July is on the 4th of July. And I don't know how many of you want to be here on the Fourth of July. My suggestions is we move it to Wednesday, July 5th. Is everyone kind of good with that?

Council Member Perkins, yes.

Council Member Adkins, I won't be able to attend. I work a 12 hour day.

Manager Madden, okay.

Council Member Sands, I'm fine with that.

Mayor Arriola, I'm fine with that.

Council Member Loch, yeah, I can do that.

Council Member Joy, yes.

Council Member Adkins, then could we have it not account against me then because we had to change the date?

Manager Madden, yeah, you're fine. I did have an ask for an executive session, and I'm going to remove that. I don't have what I'll need for that.

Council Member Comments.

Mayor Arriola, I'd like to thank you all for coming.

Motion to adjourn by Council Member Joy. Seconded by Vice Mayor Loch.

Roll Call:

Council Member Joy	yes
Mayor Arriola	yes
Council Member Perkins	yes

Council Member Adkins	yes
Vice Mayor Loch	yes
Council Member Sands	yes
Council Member Macmann	yes

7 yes 0 no motion carries.

Meeting adjourned at 8:30pm by Mayor Arriola.

Approved:

Mayor

CFO/Clerk of Council

(20/23)
Date

Date